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Cans are covered by the general rules set out for food contact materials in Regulation 1935/2004. In particular food contact materials should not release substances in concentrations that could endanger human health, or change in an unacceptable way the composition, odour or taste of the food.

Food contact materials also have to be produced according to good manufacturing practice details of which are set out in Regulation 2023/2006.

Another regulation applicable to cans is 1895/2005 which covers epoxycoatings in cans. The epoxycoatings can be manufactured with BADGE. The Regulation sets out migration limits for BADGE (9 mg/kg) and some of its derivatives (1 mg/kg) but not for the reaction product cyclo-diBA that has been found by the Swiss enforcement laboratory. The restrictions on BADGE and some of its derivatives are based on the evaluation of the European Food Safety Authority adopted 14 July 2004
. In its opinion the Panel noted that it is aware that BADGE reaction products other than chlorohydrins, with undefined toxicological properties and chemical identity, may be found at low levels in the migrate from epoxy coatings. For the assessment of these, and in general of minute amounts of unknown migrants from food contact materials, a general approach is currently under consideration by the Panel. This general approach is not yet available. Cyclo-diBA would fall under the category of reaction products with undefined toxicological properties. In the case of the Swiss laboratory the amounts found were not at low levels but ranged from 0.2 mg/kg to 2 mg/kg. Therefore the laboratory asked the producer for information concerning the toxicity of the substance.
At EU level no specific legislation for coatings in general exists and no pre-market approval system is established. That means responsibility for the safety of the product including reaction products formed in the manufacture lies with the producer. Without any information about the toxicity it cannot be established if the migration of cyclo-diBA in the concentrations found (0.2-2 mg/kg) would pose a risk to health or not. Information on the toxicity of the substance would therefore be desirable to establish the safety of the product.
To our knowledge in the meantime some toxicological information based on a structure relationship analysis has been provided to the Swiss laboratory. This will be evaluated to establish if there is a toxicological concern.

The EFSA guidance
e for evaluation of substances prior to authorisation in plastic food contact materials could also be taken as guidance in this case. In the general case data requirements depend on the migration of a substance and indirectly of the exposure.
� http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/scdocs/scdoc/86.htm


� http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/scdocs/scdoc/21r.htm





